At  a Meeting of  Lower Broadheath Parish Council
 Held in the Village Hall on Monday 6th June 2011 at 7.30pm

Present: Mrs. B. Beard (Chairman)               

               Mr. P. Simmonds (Vice Chairman)

   Mr B Barber

               Mr. R. Bass
               Mrs. A Carver
               Mr. A. Parry   

   Mr M. Quine


   Mr J Steel

               Mrs V. Swinburn 


   Mr. M.Wedd
    
               Mr. M Davis – Clerk      

   Cllr. P Swinburn 
   Cllr. A. Davies
The chairman welcomed the new members to the meeting thanking them for their interest in the parish council.

Apologies: Mrs J Faiers
Declaration of Interests:   None
Rod Reynolds, West Mercia Safer Roads Partnership: Mr Reynolds advised that a speed survey had been undertaken in response to the parish council’s concern about traffic speeds. The results were:-
Bell Lane (near Dewdrop)

Broadheath bound: 85% = 38.4mph, 61% exceeding the speed limit

Crown East bound: 85% = 40.5mph, 71.4% exceeding the speed limit

Martley Road ( near Malvern Close)
Worcester bound: 85% = 39mph, 66.7% exceeding the speed limit

Martley bound; 85% = 41.2mph, 78.2% exceeding the speed limit

Mr Reynolds explained that the figures showed there was a speeding problem at these locations. He said that, with the parish council’s support he would implement community concern speed enforcement sites in Bell Lane and Martley Road. He also explained that in general first offenders were offered the opportunity to undergo speed awareness training in lieu of a fine / points. Mr Simmonds pointed out that residents had indicated traffic speeds were a serious concern in the parish plan. 

It was proposed Mr Parry, seconded Mr Simmonds and resolved to request the Safer Roads Partnership to implement community concern speed enforcement sites in Bell Lane and Martley Road.
Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on the 16th May 2011 having been circulated were approved and signed by the Chairman.
County Councillors Report: Cllr Davies reported that it was proposed to resurface parts of Bell Lane and patch others this year. The whole lane would then be surface dressed in 2012. He advised that it was not the intention to close libraries as part of the budget cuts but rather to widen their use as community resources. The VA sign had been installed on the Martley Road. Chantry High School is likely to become an academy on 1st July.
District Councillors Report: The chairman congratulated Cllrs Bass and Swinburn on their election and thanked them for the quality of their report which had been circulated in advance. Cllr Swinburn has been appointed to the Council Executive as portfolio holder for Customer Services, Human Resources and Performance. Cllr Bass is sitting on the Audit and Oversight and Scrutiny committees and the board of the Elgar Museum.
Cllr Swinburn advised that he had set up a meeting between the developer of “the Art Studio” and local residents in order to resolve areas of concern. The timetable for SWDP proposals was publication on 21st May 2011.  Cllr Swinburn had arranged a meeting where Gary Williams, MHDC, would present the SWDP proposals on 29th June. Lower Broadheath, Rushwick, and Broadwas and Cotheridge parish councils would be invited to attend. 
Matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on the 16th May 2011: 
Vicarage Green: The report by P & EM consultants on the play equipment had been circulated and was accepted. The chairman thanked Mr Wedd for his work on both the Vicarage Green and the Village Hall.
Public Rights of Way and Footpaths:  Mrs Carver reported that she had met the parish footpath warden and had carried out some clearance work. The chairman advised that she had seen some asbestos on the verge opposite the food factory. Cllr Swinburn suggested that this could be reported via the web site.
.

Highways: It was reported that gulley gratings had been removed in Peachley Lane between Ashfields Farm and Hallow Lane. The clerk to advise highways.
Allotments:  There was concern about the condition of the pre school group’s allotment.
The clerk to write, stating that in view of the condition of the plot it would be re – let.

Mr Steel and Mr Quine agreed that they would stand as members of the allotment sub committee and they were accordingly thanked by the chairman. 

Anti Social Behaviour:  Mr Wedd advised that vandalism had occurred in the area of the village hall and circulated photos of the damage. There was a report of air rifle damage to a property in Peachley Lane.

Village Hall: Mr Wedd reported that the heating boiler in the cottage was in need of replacement and that spare parts were becoming difficult to obtain. He recommended its replacement at a cost of about £2,700. A grant of 50% of the cost was available. It was proposed Mr Wedd, seconded Mrs Carver  and resolved that further quotations for the replacement boiler should be obtained for consideration at the next meeting.
The chairman expressed concern that no accounts had been submitted to the Parish Council by the village hall management committee. Mr Wedd advised that the accounts would be available shortly. 
It was proposed by Mr Simmonds, seconded by Mr Parry and resolved to sign the ‘Easement Agreement’ to enable the drainage from the proposed ‘village hub’ sited in the Church to be connected into the Village Hall drainage system. 

To consider the new Village Hall Hire agreement: It was agreed that the clerk would email the agreement to members for consideration at the next meeting.
Suspension of Standing Orders for Public Participation:   Mr Morris reported the following highway defects: Potholes in Bell Lane near the entrance to the Bell Inn car park. Potholes in Martley Road by the entrance to Partridge Farm.  Footpath in dangerous condition in Martley Road outside Lynton. These defects had been reported previously following the last meeting references. The clerk to report the defects again.
Councillor Training: The clerk advised that all current training sessions were booked. The clerk to book a place for Mrs Swinburn on the next, “Being a better councillor – financial management, planning and community engagement” session, subject to her availability.
Correspondence: 
1. MHDC – SHLAA update and briefing – There is a meeting to discuss the latest edition of SHLAA at Priory Lodge Hall, Malvern on Monday 13th June from 5.30pm to 8.00pm. Mr Simmonds and Mr Wedd to attend.
Planning applications for consideration:
11/00598/FUL, 7a Kenswick Mill Cottages, Martley Road, Removal of garage block and erection of dwelling – Object on the grounds that the development is outside the settlement boundary.

11/00597/FUL, 7 Kenswick Mill Cottages, Martley Road, Removal of existing side conservatory and addition of new lounge, utility and garage space to generally mirror adjacent property – No comment

Decisions:

11/00452/HOU Moorcroft, Broadheath Common, Two storey front and side extension - Approved
11/00468/FUL, Sculptures Studio, Crown East Lane, Erection of replacement dwelling following demolition of workshop/art studio - Refused
Appeal
APP/J1860/11/2148489, Woodend, Crown East Lane, Planning appeal to be heard on Tuesday 26th July at 10am at the Council House, Malvern.

Finance: 

a) New PAYE system: The clerk advised that in order to set up the system for PAYE required by HMRC it would be necessary for income tax payments to be made direct by the parish council quarterly. The clerk’s payments would be reduced accordingly and a letter to the bank advising of this was signed.
b) To consider replacement of damaged litter bins: It was agreed that the clerk would obtain a quotation for erection of replacement bins for consideration at the July meeting.
c) To consider payment of invoices for architects fees and surveyors fees for village hall funding bids: It was proposed Mr Simmonds, seconded Mr Parry and resolved to pay the invoices
d) To receive internal auditors report and e) submit accounts to External auditors:

Following receipt of the internal auditors report the accounts for 2010/2011 have been approved by the council and they will now be sent to the external auditors. It was proposed by Mrs. Simmonds, seconded by Mr. Quinne and resolved to accept the recommendation.
f) To consider accounts for payment: 
It was proposed by Simmonds, seconded by Mr Parry and resolved to pay the following outstanding accounts:
1. Mr M Beard – paper for newsletter





£46.57

2. P & EM – Report on Playground Survey



           £132.00

3. Smart Cut – Grass cutting Hallow Lane, April



 £72.00

4. Norman Bennett – Audit parish council accounts



  £65.00

5. Clist and Chandler – Architect’s fees for village hall roof

          £2350.00 

6. Ridge – Quantity Surveying fees for village hall roof

            £600.00

7. Parish Lengthsman 

a) Charges Recoverable From Worcestershire County Council

Mr S Skeys   -   Work during April, 2011              


£126.00

Mr M Davis  -   Scheme Management April 2011
                         £11.55              

Mr S Skeys   -   Work during May, 2011              


£168.00

Mr M Davis  -   Scheme Management May 2011
                                     £11.55   

Total                   Mr S Skeys      £294.00     

                            Mr M Davis      £23.10

   

b) Charges due from Lower Broadheath Parish Council

      Mr S Skeys  -  Rubbish Bins, etc April 2011 


            £57.75



   -  Grass cut allotments April 2011



£40.00
      Mr S Skeys  -  Rubbish Bins, General Litter pick May 2011 

£120.75



   - Grass Cut Allotments May 2011   


£40.00



    - Saw up and remove tree from allotments


£35.00


      Total              Mr S Skeys          £293.50 


8. Mr M Wedd - Paint for play equipment maintenance 


£13.48

Date of Next meeting:  4th July 2011 at 7.30pm.     
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